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Proceedings

JUDGE COZIER: Good morning. Good morning and
welcome to the third of three public hearings scheduled
by the Commission on Statewide Attorney Discipline.
My name is Barry A. Cozier and I am JUDGE COZIER of the
Ccommission. I am currently senior counsel at LeClair
Ryan here in New York City and formerly served in the
New York State judiciary as a judge of the Family
Court, Justice of the Supreme Court and associate
justice of the Appellate Division, Second Department.

on behalf of chief Judge Lippman and myself,
and all of the members of the Commission, I want to
thank each of you for taking the time this morning to
come before us to share your thoughts and insights
about the important issues the Commission is tasked
with addressing.

In February of this year, Chief Judge Lippman
established the Commission on Statewide Attorney
Discipline to conduct a comprehensive review of the
state's attorney disciplinary system to determine what
is working well, and what can work better.

After conducting this top to bottom review,
the Commission is charged with offering recommendations
to the chief judge, the Court of Appeals and the
Administrative Board of the courts about how to best

enhance efficiency, effectiveness and public confidence
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in New York's attorney discipline system.

Among the primary issues under consideration
by the Commission are the following: One, whether New
York's departmental based system Teads to regional
disparities in the implementation of attorney
discipline;

Two, if conversion to a statewide system is
desirable;

Three, the point at which disciplinary
charges or findings should be publicly revealed, and

Four, how to achieve dispositions more
quickly in an effort to provide much needed closure to
both clients and attorneys.

In recent weeks we have held hearings in
Albany and Buffalo, where we elicited very insightful
and helpful testimony from a wide range of
stakeholders. Looking over today's witness list I
know that this morning and this afternoon will be just
as productive and helpful as the prior hearings.

By holding these public hearings and also
accepting written testimony, we hope to hear from a
diverse cross section of interested individuals,
organizations and entities about their views on these
and related issues they feel are relevant to the

commission's task.
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Sso far we have heard from attorneys, Bar
Association's, consumer advocates, legal consumers,
academics and others. we believe that by inviting and
considering different viewpoints, the Commission will
gain a more complete understanding of the issues at
hand and in turn be in a better position to formulate
the best possible recommendations for the State of New
York.

we know that the attorney discipline process
has a tremendous impact, not only on attorneys subject
to discipline and their clients and potential clients,
but also on the public's trust and confidence in our
Tegal system. we want to thank you once again for
helping us 1in this important mission to carefully
examine the need for change in New York's disciplinary
system.

Today we have a very full agenda and we
received more requests to testify than we could
possibly entertain. we have attempted to fit in as
many witnesses as possible within the time allotted,
and in fact, we have extended the time by an hour.
Still, we were not able to accommodate each and every
request, but we will accept written testimony from any
one who does not have the opportunity to testify at the

hearing and because of time constraints, cannot be
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accommodated.

we have a witness list. Those persons who
are not on the witness 1ist will not have an
opportunity to give oral testimony. Again, they may
submit written testimony to the Commission and it will
be made part of the record. we will have up to ten
minutes -- each of you will have up to ten minutes to
present your testimony and then you may be asked
gquestions by the panel. we need to strictly enforce
the time 1limit, because as I indicated, we are already
over extended. And therefore, I would ask for both
your understanding and consideration and patience. 1If
there is something you want to tell us and you run out
of time, you're welcome to submit a supplemental
written statement. Now, in fact, most of the
witnesses have already submitted written statements to
the Commission. In some instances those written
statements represent the testimony that they will be
presenting this morning. I do want to caution you
that to the extent that you plan to read your written
testimony and it exceeds ten minutes, you will not have
the opportunity to complete the testimony and
therefore, you should tailor your testimony to that
ten-minute period.

I am pleased to have a distinguished panel
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joining me today. Each of these professionals has
special experience in the disciplinary field and
currently service as a member of the Commission on
Statewide Attorney Discipline.

And I begin with the member to my immediate
right, the Honorable Peter Skelos, currently a partner
at Forchelli, Curto, Deegan, Schwartz Mineo and Terrano
and a former associate justice of the Appellate
Division Second Department. Judge Skelos 1is co-chair
of the Subcommittee on Enhancing Efficiency.

sean Morton is to my left. sean is the
deputy clerk of the Appellate Division Third Judicial
Department. He is a member of the Subcommittee on
Uniformity and Fairness.

Mark zauderer to my immediate Teft, your
immediate right, partner in Flemming, zulack,
williamson and zauderer LLP and he 1is on the
Subcommittee on Uniformity and Fairness.

Robert Guido, also to my left, the Executive
Director for Attorney Matters, the Appellate Division
Second Judicial Department. He 1is the co-chair of the
Subcommittee on Uniformity and Fairness.

To my right, Devika Kewalramani, who 1is a
partner and general counsel at Moses and Singer and the

chair of the New York City Bar Association's Committee
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on Professional Discipline. She 1is also the co-chair
of our Subcommittee on Transparency and Access.

And to my far right, your far left, Professor
Stephen Gillers. Professor Gillers is the Elihu Root
Professor of Law at New York University School of Law.
He 1is the co-chair of the Subcommittee on uUniformity
and Access and the author of a recent and very in-depth
Law Review article on the attorney disciplinary process
in New York.

In addition, I would like to introduce to you
the other members of the Commission who are with us
this morning:

Glenn Lau-Kee, at the table to my far Tleft is
a partner at Kee and Lau-Kee and former president of
the New York State Bar Association.

Sarah Jo Hamilton. Sarah is a partner at
Scalise, Hamilton and Sheridan LLP, former trial
counsel and First Department Deputy Chief Counsel to
the Departmental Disciplinary Committee of the
Appellate Division First Judicial Department.

Monica Duffy. Monica is the chief counsel
to the Committee on Professional Standards with the
Appellate Division, Third Judicial Department.

Donna English. Donna is not here.

EJ Thorsen who is with us is an associate at
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Vvishnick, McGovern and Milizio and she is vice
president of the Korean American Lawyers Association of
Greater New York and a member of the Character Fitness
Committee for the Second, Tenth, Eleventh and
Thirteenth judicial districts.

I am deeply grateful to the members of the
commission for their hard work these past several
months and I want to thank every one who is able to
join us today.

I would also like to extend my thanks to New
York County Lawyers Association for hosting this event
and graciously extending the time that they were able
to have us utilize this room.

I would be remiss if I also didn't extend my
thanks and the thanks of the chief judge and the
Ccommission to my predecessor as chair, former Deputy
Chief Administrative Judge A. Gail Prudenti for her
stewardship of the Commission over its first four
months.

Now, I would finally ask that all of the
withesses keep their voices up. Wwe do have a court
reporter present taking verbatim all of the testimony
and I would remind the witnesses that the transcript of
their testimony will be posted to the Commission's web

page and possibly included as an appendix to our final
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report. In other words, whatever you say here today
at this public hearing will be available to the public.

Now I just have one final caution for the
withesses: The Commission is a fact-finding body. It
is neither an investigative nor an adjudicative body
and therefore, it has no authority, either over the
disciplinary committees or the grievance committees and
has no authority with respect to either the
investigation or the adjudication of any individual
cases, complaints or grievances.

The Commission in fact is involved in making
recommendations to the chief judge about the
disciplinary process statewide, both in terms of rule
making and policy, so please keep that in mind as you
make your remarks.

our first witness this morning -- our first
witnesses are Andrea Bonina and Pery Krinsky, New York
State Academy of Trial Lawyers.

MS. BONINA: Good morning.

on behalf of the New York State Academy of
Trial Lawyers, I would like to thank the Commission for
giving us the opportunity to express our views on the
important issue of attorney discipline in New York.

My name is Andrea Bonina and I am both a long time

Academy member and a member of the Grievance Committee
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of the Second, Eleventh and Thirteenth judicial
districts. I want to state from -- at the outset that
my testimony today does not reflect any point of view
of the Grievance Committee and rather 1is being given
solely on behalf of the New York State Academy of Trial
Lawyers.

MR. KRINSKY: Members of the committee, my
name is Pery Krinsky and I, too, am a long-time Academy
member. My practice specifically focuses on attorney,
judicial and law school disciplinary matters and I also
serve as JUDGE COZIER of the Committee on Professional
Discipline for the New York County Lawyers Association,
but again, my comments, too, are limited to those with
respect to the Academy.

we are here for very important issues and we
understand that these are issues that deserve serious
and thoughtful consideration. Wwe all understand that
the goal of the disciplinary process is not punishment,
but rather, the protection of the public.

with that said, for a number of different
reasons it is the Academy's position that the issue of
escrow theft by attorneys should not be the driving
force behind any of the findings of this Commission.
The grievance and disciplinary committees throughout

the State of New York receive approximately 10,000
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discipTlinary complaints each and every year and yet,

only a tiny fraction of those 10,000 plus disciplinary
complaints relate to escrow theft. Concededly, escrow
theft is by far perhaps the most serious offense to be
committed by an attorney. Lawyers themselves in this
regard, though, play an important role in self-policing
the profession. we understand that escrow theft,
because it 1is perhaps the most severe, often warrants
disbarment or warrants a very serious and significant
period of suspension. But again, this issue can be
combatted in other ways. we understand that not only
are we a self-policing profession, but there are also
safeguards set up in place. For example, self
reporting with respect to bounced checks and the idea
that under Part 1300, bounced check reporting rules
actually create an internal audit procedure in a sense
that again goes to the issue of how escrow theft is
very often determined or uncovered.

while it is true at times that the Appellate
Division may decide to impose prolonged periods of
suspension where an attorney has stolen escrow or
fiduciary funds rather than disbarring an attorney,
that decision typically is the result of a well thought
out analysis taking into account the issues,

aggravating and mitigating factors and indeed,
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disbarment still remains the default sanction in New
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York for escrow theft.

Given this, respectfully, it makes little
sense to reconstruct or in a sense to revamp the entire
state's disciplinary system based on this one issue
alone. Accordingly, the Academy respectfully submits
that the matter of attorney escrow theft should not
drive the findings this committee.

MS. BONINA: Wwith regard to the claim that
New York's departmental based system leads to statewide
disparities and sanctions, it is our opinion that any
disparities are reflective of the fact that each case
is unique and receives consideration of all mitigating
and aggravating factors. The fact that two Tawyers
who are found to engage in similar attorney misconduct
may in some instances receive a different sanction, is
a result in our opinion to be applauded, not
criticized.

The Academy opposes any plan that would
implement mechanistic and uniformity driven rules such
these embedded in the United States federal sentencing
guidelines, these guidelines as I am sure every one
recalls were so widely criticized that the United
States Supreme Court struck them down -- struck down,

rather, their mandatory nature. Like in criminal
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cases, each attorney discipline case is separate and
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sanctions should take into consideration all of the

contributions an attorney has made during his or her
career, as well as any and all other mitigating
factors. That is the system as it exists in all four
judicial departments today and that system works well.
There may appear to be unexplainable differences in the
Tevel of sanctions imposed in different cases, but
largely that is due to the fact that certain
departments include more of the facts in their
disciplinary decisions. As with every area of law,
each fact pattern in a disciplinary complaint is unique
and the fact that each fact pattern is unique will
unavoidably result in individualized decisions.

Any concern regarding disparities in
decisions can be addressed by better education of the
bar and of the public concerning the mitigating factors
and the extent of the investigation.

MR. KRINSKY: The Academy does not believe
that the procedural uniformity among the four appellate
divisions is a key to a better disciplinary system in
New York. Those who argue that New York needs a
better disciplinary system and that the only way to
attain that better system is through uniformity have 1in

effect sought to lump together a number of different
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issues into a single basket in an attempt to argue that

really a better system is a one size fits all

Page 13



O 00 N O v b

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
26

NYCtranscript.txt
disciplinary process.

Many of these concerns center around issues
of delay, plea bargaining and dissatisfaction by some
with respect to the private nature of the attorney
disciplinary process. with regard to the issue of
delay, for example, disciplinary cases do in fact take
a considerable amount of time and that is necessarily
so when we consider issues and safeguards such as due
process and other protections afforded not only to
Tawyers, but also, to the public. Similarly, the
issue or the principal issue of timing is really
grounded not in the issue of creating a better system
or a different system but rather, improving upon the
system that we currently have, first and foremost as we
all know by making sure that necessary funds are in
place to provide the disciplinary and grievance
committees with the necessary resources to work within
the system and to improve upon it.

Somewhat related to this issue of delay is
the claim of plea bargaining would enhance the
disciplinary process. But simply engaging in plea
bargaining in a sense giving an attorney an opportunity

to simply pick or choose or identify which disposition
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he or she 1is interested in would not eliminate the fact

that a staff member of the disciplinary committee or
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the Grievance Committee would still nonetheless be

required to fully investigate that matter regardless of
any plea bargaining. Even with minor disciplinary
infractions, when a grievance or disciplinary staff
member investigates a case and chooses to proceed one
way or another, whether it be informal disciplinary,
private disciplinary or public charges that are
ultimately prosecuted, nonetheless that staff member is
required to fully investigate every and all matters.
Indeed, the fact is that when it comes to disciplinary
matters, whether they proceed on a formal or informal
basis, the committee members always must take into
account issues of mitigating and aggravating factors,
therefore Teaving certain at Teast disciplinary cases,
really not issues of Tliability but rather to mitigation
and aggravation which goes to the issue of sanction and
not Tliability.

MS. BONINA: There are some that would argue
that the attorney disciplinary process should be open
to the public at the charging stage. The Academy is
firm in its view that an attorney's name and reputation
should not be damaged or ruined unless and until the

Appellate Division has made a determination that
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serious misconduct has been committed.
A complaint against an attorney is -- which
is not proven is just that, an unsubstantiated claim.
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To allow an attorney's reputation to be sullied based
on an unsubstantiated claim would simply be wrong.
Everyone 1is innocent until proven guilty. Where there
is theft relating to third party funds or other
criminal conduct by an attorney, which is clearly the
type of conduct that most impacts the public, Taw
enforcement is often advised at an early point in time
and the attorney is prosecuted promptly. In those
instances, it would make no difference if the
disciplinary process were open at the charging stage,
because at that point public has become aware of the
attorney's error.

Finally, uniformity of process and standards
among the four appellate divisions is not necessarily a
worthy goal in and of itself. In New York State,
there is a legislative and judicial recognition that
each Appellate Division he should control the
discipTlinary process and the disciplinary standards
within its own borders and most disciplinary complaints
do not deal with black and white issues; most
complaints deal with more subtle issues than black and

white issues such as theft of clients' or fiduciary
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funds. They deal with issues such as conflict of
interest, client neglect, client inattention and the

resolution of those types of disciplinary complaints is
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driven very much by the standard of practice of lawyers

in each judicial department. There is a genuine
benefit to Tocal control of disciplinary conduct and
this can only be accomplished by a disciplinary process
which considers Tocal community standards.

The Academy asks this Commission to exercise
its wisdom carefully and to recognize that
fundamentally, the New York State attorney disciplinary
system works and works well. what the disciplinary
system requires most is a financial commitment to
provide greater resources both to increased staffing
and for better attorney education.

JUDGE COZIER: Excuse me. I will interrupt you
because your time is up. So if you could just
summarize.

MS. BONINA: My final sentence 1is that
greater resources and not procedural fixes will improve
the system and make it an even better one.

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you.

Members of the committee.

MR. ZAUDERER: Thank you, thank you for your

testimony and I have read the Academy's submission and
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I have a question for you on the issue of uniformity.
while we have heard from you and suggestions from
others as well that the disparity in severity of
punishment in different departments is a factor of
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individual attention to individual cases, but it seems
to me if that were true, what we would see for example
in one department, a range of punishments and another
department a range of punishments and they would look
similar, but what we are seeing is a cluster, that 1in
one department there is a cluster of severity with
respect to the number of offenses and with respect to
the same offenses in another department, much Tess or
less severe punishment. So it would seem to me that
that difference cannot be accounted for by individual
attention to individual cases, because that would occur
in both departments.

Could you comment on that?

MS. BONINA: I do believe that when we have
complaints that are under review, there is a very
significant investigation. Each case is taken
individually. There are always mitigating factors that
are considered and that is something that I believe is
something to be applauded. I think that is something
that has a value, because each case is different and

there are cases where the substance of the complaint
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may be the same, but one practitioner -- there is
evidence that they did not work with the committee,
that they weren't responsive and that may Tead to a

more harsh penalty whereas somebody comes in with
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mitigating evidence such as that he were suffering from

depression or mental illness, and that could lead to a
less severe penalty.

MR. ZAUDERER: I will pass.

MS. KEWALRAMANI: Thank you for your
testimony. One of the things that you mentioned is
that there are benefits to local control over the
discipTlinary system.

Could you please elaborate on that for us?

MR. KRINSKY: Sure. I think one of the
things, going back to your question as well and it
dovetails, is for example when we consider for example
that the Second Department accounts for approximately
20 to 25 percent of all attorneys in the State of New
York, yet the Second Department also accounts for
approximately 59 percent of all escrow thefts. The
numbers in a sense don't match and it is -- it is a
prime example really of why there are certain problems
that exist with respect to attorney conduct in certain
departments, or in certain geographical locations but

not in other departments or other areas. And it is
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for that very reason that the individualized attention,
the individualized justice in a sense that is afforded
to lawyers on the Tocal level 1is necessary because it
allows disciplinary and grievance committees and the

Court to take into account the very specific issues
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that exist facing lawyers within that geographic area.

MS. BONINA: This is not something that is
unique to the grievance process. If you were to
review values of different injuries, let's say 1in a
personal injury case, the value of a broken leg in The
Bronx would be quite different to the value of a broken
Teg in Erie County. There are differences based on
Tocal processes and local ideas and thoughts that do
change from department to department.

MR. GUIDO: Thank you, Ms. Bonina and Mr.
Krinsky. I appreciate your taking the time to come
down.

on this point, on the disparity issue, and I
understand the argument that many -- what is perceived
as disparity 1is really in the details of the mitigation
and the facts but when you have a system where it s
known and those of you who -- 1like yourself, wmr.
Krinsky have practiced in this field, when you advise
your client/respondents or client/Tawyers, it is pretty

well understood, if you commit an escrow theft, an
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intentional escrow theft in the First Department they
virtually begin with the presumption of you work from
disbarment and go from there if there 1is sufficient
mitigating circumstances. That is not necessarily the

case elsewhere around the department. So whether
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you're stealing escrow funds in Erie County or on Long

Island, it is the same act of misconduct and when you
have a process that the jumping off point is different,
wouldn't you agree there is a measure of fairness in
that, not only to the Tawyer, the accused Tawyer but
also to the victims and those client as to whether or
not every one will be treated at least from the jumping
off point starting the same and the corollary to that
is if that is the case, why 1is it problematic for the
Court's to adopt a set of guidelines or standards for
sanctions as is done in a majority of other states?

MR. KRINSKY: I think two-fold;

One, with respect to the beginning point or
the ending point, I think it is perhaps even somewhere
in between, I think we understand that perhaps very
often there is a floor and there is a ceiling and a
degree of discipline fits within that range, based upon
a set of factors such as aggravating and mitigating
factors. As to -- in reverse for a moment the idea of

creating a standardized set of guidelines in and of
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itself 1is not problematic, but I would also suggest
that in effect we already have those guidelines 1in
place through decisions that the four appellate
divisions have issued identifying very specifically
aggravating and mitigating factors, no different than
those cited by at Teast three out of the four appellate
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divisions when citing to the ABA standards on the
imposition of discipline, both aggravating and
mitigating factors. So we have already in effect taken
those into consideration, but I think what really goes
to the heart of the issue is that the individualized
justice, if you will and imposition of discipline on
Tawyers really must be aimed at identifying what the
issue is, why it came about in the first place, how we
insure it never happens again and when we consider all
of those in the context of the need for greater
education for lawyers, we understand why there is
perhaps disparity because different lawyers require
different degrees of sanctions or education to insure
that discipline or that misconduct does not occur 1in
the future.

(Whereupon, the following was transcribed by

Senior Court Reporter Monica Horvath.)
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JUDGE COZIER: Justice Skelos?
JUDGE SKELOS: Good morning.
I have two questions. The first one I think
can maybe be dealt with a yes or no answer.
So that question is what is the Academy's

position on public disclosure in the instance where
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there has been an interim suspension, would you be

against that or would you be for that?

MR. KRINSKY: It is the Academy's position that
the current status of the Taw, Judiciary Law 90 is
properly in place which says that unless and until
pubTlic discipline is imposed the matter should not
become a matter of public record. Because we understand
that even though an interim suspension may have been
imposed there has not yet been a full adjudication as to
that Tawyer's guilt or innocence. And until that
happens --

JUDGE SKELOS: There is a very high standard of
proof to be met for the purposes before there is going
to be an interim suspension, correct?

MR. KRINSKY: The high standard of proof -- the
answer 1is yes, but the high standard of proof is put
into place to specifically in a sense take a lawyer and
to sideline that lawyer until such time that we can make

a full determination as to the full scope of what s

Monica S. Horvath - Senior Court Reporter
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happening, including issues of guilt or innocence.

JUDGE SKELOS: The second question relates to the
question of efficiency.

And as a practitioner, you in particular,
Mr. Krinsky, where do you see the cause for delay other
than in the question of funding staffing?

MR. KRINSKY: I think it is a combination,
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perhaps of one, lawyers not being represented by counsel
or not having a resource to go to to better understand
the disciplinary process. And I think unfortunately
some Tawyers who find themselves facing a disciplinary
complaint don't understand the distinction between
perhaps a disciplinary complaint and a civil complaint.
The idea that it is not simply about admit, deny, admit,
deny, but rather it is about letting the committee,
understand the story, telling a story so that they
understand that either something was done properly here
or wasn't done properly here. But I think there 1is a
Tack of understanding in and of itself within the
disciplinary process itself.

JUDGE SKELOS: So all lawyers are required to
attend an ethics program?

Do you suggest that all lawyers be required to
attend an ethics program that effectively goes through

the process so that no lawyer can say that he or she
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didn't understand the significance of the receipt of a
complaint and what needed to be done?

MR. KRINSKY: I think that that is part of it,
sure. But if someone is taking that CLE, at the
beginning of their career as is often the case in the
beginning interview there are certain programs that are

offered --
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JUDGE SKELOS: Orientation?

MR. KRINSKY: Orientation, yes. Thank you.

Orientation programs. Unfortunately, for
better or worse it is not perhaps ten years into your
career where you are actually faced with that
disciplinary complaint.

And why aren't we reeducating lawyers at that
point and at the same time why aren't we educating
complainants about the proper use of the disciplinary
processes versus the improper use of the disciplinary
process.

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you both for your testimony.

MR. KRINSKY: Thank you.

MS. BONINA: Thank you.

JUDGE COZIER: Our next witness is an attorney
Karen winner.

Miss winner?

MS. WINNER: Good morning, distinguished panel
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members, good morning, audience members.

My name is Karen Winner. I am a New York
attorney. And for years I have had a deep interest 1in
how Tegal consumers are effected by the secrecy
surrounding the discipline of Tawyers.

Before I became a lawyer, I wrote a report more
than 20 years ago for the New York City Department of
Consumer Affairs -- Mark Green was the Commissioner --
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"Women In Divorce, Lawyer's Ethics, Fees and Fairness,"
and it found that the public is not protected from
dangerous Tawyers.

I drafted the Client Bill of Rights that
divorce lawyers are now required to give their clients.

For decades it has been publicly known that the
New York Lawyer Disciplinary System fails to protect
consumers from unscrupulous, or incompetent, attorneys.
we know that the New York system is too secret and metes
out inconsistent discipline due to Individual Practices.
And we also know that the system 1is being held captive
to vested interests of lawyers who don't want any
changes to the status quo.

Consumers have no way of knowing which Tawyers
are being investigated for serious misconduct. This
secrecy leaves consumers vulnerable to financial

predators with Taw Ticenses.
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what are the ramifications to the secrecy?
Because the client is Teft in the dark about the
Tawyer's pending disciplinary matter, the unsuspecting
client will go to the office of Court Administration's,
web cite, look up the lawyer and see no public
discipTline under the lawyer's name. And that client
then believes he or she is perfectly safe to hire that

attorney. The client does not know that the unscrupulous
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Tawyer can keep practicing all the way up until the very

end of the process. And that can take years. And that
whole process remains secret.

So what happens when a client unknowingly,
hires an unscrupulous attorney who has serious
allegations pending?

That unsuspecting client hires the Tawyer and
then the trouble begins. The Tawyer won't return calls,
or, drags out the case with unnecessary motions or,
won't follow the client's objectives, or, starts
engaging, in myriad forms of fee abuse, Tike fee
padding, where fraudulent charges are added to the bill.
These are real problems and they are ethics violations.
The client becomes concerned, starts to loose confidence
in the attorney and then finally the client has to
terminate the attorney for the client's own best

interest.
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Especially, 1in divorce proceedings where I'm
most familiar there is another ramification, changing
attorneys carries a stigma. The opposing lawyer will
invariably use it as a tactic with the judge that the
client who changes attorneys is a difficult client. The
judge has no way of knowing due to the secrecy that the
client was victimized and terminated the lawyer for his
or her own self interest. Even the judge has no way of

knowing that the discharged Tawyer is under

Page 27



11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
26

© 00 N o u A W N =

=
o

NYCtranscript.txt
investigation.

Secondly, the client who has had to terminate
his or her relationship with an unscrupulous lawyer has
wasted the client's financial investment and a new
Tawyer has to be hired and the client has to start all
over again with no recompense for the Tost money.

why should lawyers have special protections,
when they are under investigation, business people
don't. The average citizen doesn't. If the New York
discipTlinary system would Tift the secrecy and allow the
public to see the complaint histories Todged against a
particular attorney maybe clients wouldn't need to
change attorneys so often because they would have the
attorney to be informed and know who has a record. The
client would know how to protect him or herself before

it is too late.
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And publishing a report of complaint histories
while they are pending would protect honest attorneys.
Because the whole system is affected. The profession is
being tainted and honest attorneys are being tainted.

Here is some solutions. There should be a
consumer alert to warn consumers against lawyers who are
under investigation for major misappropriation of funds.
Abolish the gag rules that prevent people from speaking

pubTicly about the complaints they have filed. Disclose
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a Tawyer's disciplinary history so the public can be

informed including private admonitions. Open the
hearings to the public just the way that they are opened
in criminal and civil proceedings. It will take courage
and Teadership to institute these reforms. There are
powerful interests as everyone knows who will urge the
leaders to maintain secrecy but the public's safety
should come first.

Thank you.

(Applause.)

JUDGE COZIER: Mr. Zauderer?

MR. ZAUDERER: Thank you for your testimony. I
have two related questions on this issue of openness.

MS. WINNER: Yes?

MR. ZAUDERER: First of all, you referred to

criminal proceedings, the fact that they are open. May I
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remind you that the reason for opening criminal
proceedings has been for hundred of years and has been
in our Constitution to protect the accused person from
secret proceedings. So the analogy of professional
discipline proceedings is not exactly accurate.

So, relatedly, I would ask you if you are an
individual practitioner doing your best and practice
honorably and you are a very competent Tawyer and as
often happens you have a dispute with a client and the

client makes a complaint to the Disciplinary Committee
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and says things which in your judgment are either just
totally wrong or just totally distortional 1is it your
view that the public should have access to that
complaint and would you not be concerned that the Tawyer
and the lawyer's profession is being unfairly interfered
with?

MS. WINNER: You know, there are already states
that do that. They already have open records.

I spoke to west virginia's disciplinary
personnel a few days ago and they gave me the
statistics, showing the closed complaints. 1Including,
meritless complaints and all the others. And the
Tawyers 1in West virginia aren't having any problem with
it.

It is the same in Florida and it is the same in
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Oregon. And, so, I think that this is like a -- I think
that this is a real worry of Tawyers. But I think it is
a real worry but that is really kind of contemptuous of
the public. You know why? Because most people who bring
complaints are very serious and sincere, just like
people that bring allegations in Criminal Court. And to
separate those people and, say, oh, yeah, they are just
trying to retaliate because they don't 1like how it
happened, they don't Tlike how the case turned out is

really not doing justice to the American people. They
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deserve, you know, more better thinking about them.

(Applause.)

MR. ZAUDERER: Thank you.

MS. WINNER: You're welcome.
JUDGE COZIER: Justice Skelos?

JUDGE SKELOS: I think that you have suggested

that there is perhaps a pattern of recidivism that
happens with respect to the lawyers who are under
investigation. Is that a fair summary of what you are
saying? That a Tawyer who is under investigation is more
Tikely to be one who is committing further ethical
violations while that attorney is under investigation,

is that the claim that you are making?

MS. WINNER: Yes. Anecdotally, I have been

receiving --
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JUDGE SKELOS: So, my question becomes --
MS. WINNER: Yes, yes.

JUDGE SKELOS: With the number of complaints that

O© 00 N o u A W N =

RoR e
N R O

we have in this state is there any empirical evidence to
support the fact that once an attorney has a complaint
filed against him or her that during the course of that
investigation that attorney 1is then committing further
ethical violations jeopardizing other Titigants?

MS. WINNER: What I can tell you is that I have
been receiving complaints about attorneys -- I wrote a

book, a national expose, about this in 1996, "Divorce
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From Justice," published by Harper Collins. And I have
received complaints for over 20 years about attorneys.
And invariably, there have always been multiple
complaints about certain attorneys. And when there is
just one complaint about an attorney, it seems Tike
aberration, but when there are multiple complaints about
attorneys --

JUDGE SKELOS: That is what I'm asking you.

okay, you are sort of an academic, I will say.
You have written a paper and you have written a book,
okay, and I'm asking you in the course of your study of
this issue --

MS. WINNER: Yeah.

JUDGE SKELOS: Which apparently is going on
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20 years, have you accumulated empirical data to support
the suggestion that while an attorney 1is under
investigation that attorney is then committing other
ethical violations involving other clients?

MS. WINNER: well, that is a really good
question and I don't know if any researchers can answer
that empirically, because the system is secret.

VOICE: Yeah.

(Applause.)

JUDGE SKELOS: If the first complaint is founded

and another complaint is filed and that complaint is
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founded, would you be able to match up the date of the

first complaint which was founded and then if the second
complaint or third complaint was founded you would be
abTle to match up those dates and you would be able to
establish that during the course of an investigation,
there were indeed further violations --

MS. WINNER: I understand.

JUDGE SKELOS: 1I'm just asking, have you done
that study or do you know of any such study?

MS. WINNER: I can't do it because it is secret.
we don't know about the investigations.

(Laughter and applause.)

MS. WINNER: But I can tell you something, I

can tell you something. Because of the way the system is

Monica S. Horvath - Senior Court Reporter

34

Proceedings
set up, lawyers will, they will retire.

I have had situations where a complaint has
been made and pending that the Tawyer will retire and
then there will be other complaints that come up but
then they won't be investigated because the lawyer
retires.

And I helped a family from India, recover
$70,000 in funds because their Tawyer stole from the
settlement agreement when the father was killed in a
temple and the lawyer -- the wrongful death reward --
stole part of the money from the widow and the children,
and that lawyer retired. And there were other
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complaints pending and they never saw the Tight of day.
And I think this is serious problem. And I don't mean
to sound strident.

(Applause.)

JUDGE COZzZIER: All right, thank you very much for
your testimony.

MS. WINNER: You're welcome.

VOICE: Yeah. Brilliant, brilliant.

(Applause.)

JUDGE COZIER: Now, I want to ask all of the
participants today to try and maintain some control. We
have many witnesses to hear from. This is a fact

gathering session so we cannot really have outbursts
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from people who are not, you know, testifying. we have
to have a record here. So I'm going to ask for your
cooperation.

The next witness is Deborah Scalise, from
Scalise, Hamilton & Sheridan, in Scarsdale.

VOICE: Sir, could you maybe move your
microphone a little closer because we have a hard time
hearing back here?

Thank you.

JUDGE COZIER: Deborah Scalise.

VOICE: Much better. Thank you.

JUDGE SKELOS: Thank you and good morning.
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My comments are limited to a very specific

area.

Some of you know me. I have been a former
Deputy Counsel at the Disciplinary Committee, and, now,
my career is on the other side. And what we do is
proactively and defensively, represent Tawyers and
judges 1in their disciplinary issues, as well as other
issues. People do come to us beforehand to ensure that
they are in compliance.

These views -- first, a disclaimer -- these
views are my own. I belong to several Bar Associations.
I am on several committees. But they are not their

views they are mine. They are gleaned by virtue of my
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experiences in 25 years in this area of practice. Nor,
are they the view of any governmental agency that I
formerly worked for or my partners. They really are
borne of the fact of representing lawyers. And Tawyers
are people too and they have issues too.

what you may not know about me is that in
addition to my juris doctorate, I hold a masters in
Forensic Psychology. And, very often, lawyers have
psychological or health issues too. Hence, I'm here
today to speak about Tawyers with mental disabilities,
or, addiction problems from the perspective of my
professional experience of these past 25 years. We have

prosecuted and defended Tawyers as well as perspective
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Tawyers with respect to admissions and disciplinary's.
They have been diagnosed and they have been treated.
And I think it is very important to understand that
sometimes their misconduct is not borne of the fact that
they are doing intentional things, but maybe they have
an issue that has bled over into their practice and will
explain things. So, over the past 25 years, I have
worked with both the New York State Bar and the
Association of the Bar of the City of New York with the
Lawyer's Assistance Program. And they have an
anniversary in the New York State Bar and I would Tike

to congratulate them on that. They have now expanded
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their scope. Initially, they dealt with addictions. And
Tawyers have addictions, sometimes. But, now, they deal
with lawyers in distress generally.

what types of things do Tawyers experience?
They experience what everybody in the general
population, experiences but sometimes it is greater
because of the stress factors associated with Tawyering.
we are the "hired guns" of our clients and sometimes we
have issues that would bleed over into our practice.
But, if Teft undertreated these mental health issues can
impact and sometimes harm clients.

what my goal is here today is to educate you so

that we could have some uniformity with respect to those
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types of things. If these mental health issues which are

sometimes physical issues like a stroke are left
untreated and are masked they can have professional and
personal consequences that can be devastating. So, due
to my interest in this area I often teach continuing
legal education. And I did an informal survey and it is
part of the materials I gave you. Looking at the rules
in each department as well as the outcome there is a
great disparity in what happens.

For instance, the process has disparity, as
well as the rules. The facts in the reported decisions,

you can see that there is a difference between upstate
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and downstate with respect to how lawyers with mental
health issues are treated. And I gave you an outline
with respect to that.

Quite simply, it is not just the rules and
procedures that need reform and uniformity, but
sometimes it is reactions to and policies implemented,
when dealing with impaired Tawyers. My informal survey
demonstrates that in a majority of decisions the
downstate courts will give you chapter and verse about a
Tawyer's mental health issues or physical health issues.
And they feel it necessary to give a detailed recitation
of the information provided by lawyers charged with
misconduct who attempt to defend against or mitigate the
charges by offering psychological or medical evidence.
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I am aware of several instances where such information
was set forth in detail in published decisions which
informed the world at large that the attorney had been
abused as a child or had other psychological issues
which were personal and embarrassing. Needless to say,
while such details should be reviewed by the factfinders
and the court, I believe it is unnecessary to report
every detail in the opinion because it appears that the
Tawyer 1is being punished for having and seeking
treatment for such issues.

I hope this testimony is received in the spirit
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that it is intended. Not to criticize, but rather to
further assist in educating you and the public with the
hope that we could have a complete picture of how a
Tawyer with mental health issues 1is treated.

The procedures set forth in the court rule need
uniformity in three respects, incapacity, medical and
psychological evidence and diversion.

Take incapacity, for instance. 1In the First
and Second Department the rule 1is pretty uniform and I
set it forth for you. But even in this context there are
some variations and inconsistency. Harmonizing these
rules will provide a clearer policy and guidance with
respect to incapacitated Tawyers.

In the Third Department there is a two-part
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rule. And in the Fourth Department there are two

separate rules. The characterizations are different
though. There are references to incompetence, alleged to
be incapacitated, incompetency, involuntary commitment
or disability. And I ask you does a disability
constitute incapacity or incompetency?

what constitutes an involuntary commitment?
Does the Reporting Rule RPC 8.3 require a lawyer to self
report another lawyer who knows of a Tawyer who falls
under one of these categories to report the impaired

Tawyer to the court or to the Committee?
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I believe we need uniformity and consistency,
to defy the terms so that Tawyers as well as counsel to
the Committee, the public and the courts, all understand
the parameters of such issues when they arise in the
disciplinary process. These changes will afford the
impaired lawyer with the necessary notice to have him
have due process when faced with issues of impairment,
whether such issues stem from or are related to physical
or mental disability or incapacity.

Now, as to medical and psychological, evidence,
while all four departments accept it the Second
Department actually has a rule that provides for what
you should do when you offer medical or psychological
testimony. It provides that counsel -- meaning, defense
counsel -- must give 20 days notice prior to hearing and
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sign waivers to allow the Committee access to the
records of the medical or psychological professionals
and treatment providers. And I believe it should be
uniformly adopted in all departments, because it gives
parameters. As it stands, once such evidence is offered
in evidence or mitigation the attorney who put the 1issue
forward is subject to the dictate of the committees now
as to what records they must provide. While we
recognize that lawyer related -- that the lawyer raised

the issue and that staff is obligated to challenge the
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voracity of any such defense or mitigation there have
been instances when scepticism and Tack of sensitivity
is disparaging. On occasion my witnesses have reported
some committee scepticism as to lawyer's treatment plans
and support system.

Moreover, this rule from the Second Department,
is a good start as to the parameters of notice and
waiver but needs expansion to allow for medical and
psychological issues as a defense and also a section
that allows for maintaining confidentiality and sealing
of such evidence in the record. This is particularly
important and I will explain later for reasons that I
will expTlain later.

Lastly, diversion. And this is a very

important rule as you will no doubt hear again. Wwe have
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diversion rules in the Second, Third and Fourth

Departments, but not in the First Department. And while
they will do that informally there is no specific rule
Taying out what the guidelines are. And also diversion
is Timited to treatment for addiction issues but not
psychological issues. So really, we have a very limited
rule where diversion explains if you are addicted to
drugs or alcohol. You can have a diverter issue and the
investigation while you seek treatment. It doesn't quite

make sense when you Took at the DSM-5 which is the
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guideline because addiction comes under one of the
categories of psychological treatment. So from a
Tawyer's assistance program they too look at the
psychological issues, but that does not afford Tawyers
diversion in each of the departments. So it is my view
that if all departments would have a uniformed diversion
rule which expands to include psychological as well as
addiction issues that would be helpful because lawyers
will be informed as to what will happen if they seek
help.

Second, addictions, as they are classified
under mental illnesses diversion should be expanded that
way .

Lastly, my experiences. And I will relate some
stories to you and they are anecdotal and I think they
are important.
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JUDGE COZIER: We are almost out of time.

MS. SCALISE: So I will just give you one
experience and I will wrap up.

There was a lawyer I was prosecuting and he was
hospitalized because he was bipolar. And, he called
me -- and we were in the middle of the proceedings and
they were getting ready to disbar him because he failed
to cooperate with the committee -- and what he said to

me was: "I need an adjournment from the court. And, I
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said: "okay, what's going on?" And, he said: "I'm in
the hospital. And I said: "well, I will inform them
that you are in the hospital, and, he said: "No. I
would rather be disbarred. I would rather be disbarred,
than go out on a mental health issue because I will
never be able to come back." what I implore you -- and,
you could read my comments -- is that most lawyers try
to do the right thing. In my practice I have seen that
there are about a third of lawyers that do wrong things,
there are about a third of lawyers who make mistakes,
and there are about a third of Tawyers who have a mental
health issue or some stressor that is leaning on their
practice. That Tast third is who we should help. we
need uniformity. Wwe should get them treated. And it is
very rewarding to work with Tawyers and business

professionals to get people on track and let them regain
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their careers. If we do that they could then again

serve the public.

So I'm asking again that we have a diversion
rule, that we have some uniformity in the medical and
psychological testimony that's given and that when it
comes to incapacity -- and this 1is important -- if you
take a look at the cases upstate, how they are reported
and the cases how they are reported downstate, you can

help people.
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And you should inform people when an attorney
has been suspended for incapacity, but do you have to
give every little detail? 1Is that fair in what we do?
Lawyers can get back on track. we should make sure they
get back on track. And I am hopeful that you will
consider my testimony and consider a diversion rule and
uniformity, with respect to medical and psychological
issues.

Thank you.

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you.

Questions?

MR. GUIDO: Thank you very much, Miss Scalise,
for appearing this morning.

I'm personally grateful to hear you address
this subject which does not have widespread discussion
in the hearings. Because I think it is a very important
component to consider in terms of conforming the process
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and also based on my own experience we share a higher
regard for those individuals that serve in the Lawyer
Assistance Programs who address these problems.

But I want to ask you two specific questions
with respect to diversion. And I have some interest 1in
that because I served on the commission run by
Judge Bellicose that enacted that proposed rule which

was adopted in some of the departments. But, one of the
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underpinning -- one of the main reasons driving that
rule was it was intended or it was designed to have
early intervention with Tawyers who had not crossed the
Tine yet into serious misconduct as a result of their
addiction or other problems. As time has gone on -- and
my friends in Lawyer Assistance agree -- the rule has
not served that purpose. We have seen relatively very,
very, few cases of lawyers proceeding with requests for
diversion. 1I'm interested to know from your view, based
on all your experience why you think that 1is; is there a
problem in the rule itself? And, if the rule is not
working for that intended purpose why would we expand
that rule and why would the courts consider expanding
the rule when the mental health portion of it if it is
not accomplished set out to do?

MS. SCALESI: Conversion, actually came out of

this Bar Association I believe and it is in our reports.
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Conversion was really thought about for people who were

making minor mistakes and maybe there was something else
going on.

In our practice area we usually see it because
maybe there was a DWI arrest which has nothing to do
with the lawyer's practice but of course they are
Tawyers and they are sworn to uphold the law and if they

are arrested they can be prosecuted. So having said that

Monica S. Horvath - Senior Court Reporter

46

Proceedings

diversion really is for getting people back on track.
And whether it is psychological -- and there are
psychological issues that people have. For instance,
the person who I had prosecuted who was by bipolar, he
stopped taking his medication. So they have to actively
participate fully, the Tawyers, in order to get
diversion. And it is vetted by both the Disciplinary
committees, the Grievance Committees as well as the
court. So there's a whole process that is involved with
that. And that means that the lawyers have to do the
work.

when it comes to lawyers assistance, they don't
just say this is my defense take it or Teave it. They
are monitored. They must sign a contract. They have a
Tawyer who monitors them regularly. They usually have
psychological treatment. If it is an addiction, they
generally go through an addiction dry out program. And,
then they will probably participate in either Narcotics
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Anonymous or Alcoholics Anonymous. It is a great deal of
work. what T will tell you is, I was skeptical too.
when I was a young prosecutor -- I will call myself a
brat, because -- I thought how could someone who is so
smart do something so stupid. But when someone has a
psychological or addiction issue they are not their

selves. It is something that is a pull that they don't
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see and they cannot self diagnose. If they are now
confronted by the system and there is a tool to help
them sometimes it helps us too as defense counsel
because we get someone back on track. They don't see
that they have an issue. They don't see that there 1is a
problem, but we recognize it from years of experience,
so that we can get them the help. And by getting them
the help they then will do the right job for their
clients.

There are certain people that are never going
to get the help. we understand that. But, if they are
willing to work -- I did have a successful case where a
client did do the work for two years after a DWI and now
we are dealing with the diversion and we got a
dismissal. That was important to her because she had a
Tong history and she was glad for me to relate that to
you in my testimony. So what I am saying to you is

sometimes lawyers can get back on track and we need

Page 46



20
21
22
23
24
25
26

O 00 N o v A W N =

N R R R R R R R R R
© © ® N o »un A W N R O

) NyCtranscript.txt
those guidelines and parameters so we can help them.

Because most lawyers I believe are honorable if you look
at the statistics. Yes, this is a disciplinary process.
Yes, I have been part of both sides. But there are some
people whose mistakes can be corrected, if we can use

Tawyers assistance and diversion to help them.
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JUDGE SKELOS: Just a comment.

Based on your experience of the impact for
the funding for the lawyers' assistance program, let's
say over the last seven to ten years, how has it
changed? And the significance of that in your view.

MS. SCALISE: I think that they very often do
god's work in Tawyers assistance, because they are not
judging lawyers, they are assisting lawyers; so they
Tisten to the problems and they have an affinity for
what types of stresses lawyers have.

I know this past year OCA saw fit, you saw
fit to give additional funding to Tawyers assistance
and it is much needed. They never say no to people.
Pat Spataro and Eileen Travis and their team of people
as well as volunteers to the bar associations, they can
be reached day and night and will call people back. 1If
someone 1is in a crisis, they will help them and I think
that is really important to understand. Wwe are a

helping profession.
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I would ask any Tawyer 1in this room, why did
you go to Taw school? why did you become a lawyer?
To help people. And that is what lawyers assistance
does and we work with them and they help people regain
their Tives and careers and I think that is something

that 1is very important and should be well funded.

Claudette Gumbs

49

Proceedings

JUDGE SKELOS: There was a time when it was
defunded?

MS. SCALISE: It was. It was a lawyers
assistance trust and because the courts were Tacking 1in
funds, they did away with it and it would be helpful to
see it come back because they were at one point
offering grants to different bar associations. Right
now it is a piecemeal process, but what they do with so
Tittle is admirable and helpful to lawyers and judges
throughout the state.

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you very much for your
testimony.

(Applause.)

JUDGE COZIER: The next witness 1is Bennett
Gershman, a professor of Taw at Pace Law School.

Mr. Gershman.

Is Mr. Gershman here?

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: I am Ben Gershman and I

just want to thank this Commission for allowing me to
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make a few comments on a subject that might be a Tittle

bit different from the subjects that you're listening
to today and that is the subject of discipline of
prosecutors. Prosecutors are lawyers, as we know and
they are the most powerful lawyers in our society.

Prosecutors have the power to take away a person's
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Tiberty, take away a person's Tife. In those
jurisdictions that have capital punishment, fortunately
New York abolished it, but prosecutors can still put
people in jail for the rest of their lives here and
destroy people's reputations.

And I would say that most prosecutors
exercise their powers with distinction, responsibly,
professionally, carefully, and I was a prosecutor in
the city and state for ten years and I can say that my
experience has been that most prosecutors are honorable
people. Same with judges. Some judges don't follow
the rules all the time and we hope that those judges
who violate the rules would be subject to some kind of
discipline, and they are. But really, actually,
prosecutors are not.

In point of fact, based upon my study of the
disciplinary system in this state and around the
country, one judge of the Ninth Circuit called
prosecutorial misconduct an epidemic and if you look at
the record, just this past year in the Brooklyn DA's
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office, 14 men were exonerated. Most of them spent
more than half their Tlifetime in jail for crimes they
didn't commit. And let me just say that I did a study.
I read those cases and other cases. Prosecutors

contributed to those wrongful convictions by
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misconduct. That is a fact and the National Registry
of Exonerations will bear me out and in fact New York
stands second nationally in the number of exonerations,
more than 192 now given the last one this last week,
and the only state that tops New York in terms of
wrongful conviction is of course Texas, and now, I --
my remarks will go towards hoping -- urging this
committee to endorse a statewide commission to
investigate misconduct by prosecutors.

The disciplinary system that we now have, and
I am not blaming the disciplinary system, there are all
sorts of reasons why the four departments don't
prosecute, investigate and discipline prosecutors
effectively. They don't. That is a fact.

I will not say anything more than it is
deficient. Some of my colleagues have used much
stronger language, but I think that the disciplinary
mechanism, they operate in good faith, but first of
all, the rules are very, very Timited in terms of the

model rules that apply to prosecutors. If you use the
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American standards, ABA standards, that would be a

better fit, but you don't use that.
Forty years ago this year the state created a
judicial conduct commission, in 1975. The previous

100 years, how many judges do you think were
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disciplined in this state? Around 20.

In the Tast 40 years, somewhere upwards of
900 or maybe a thousand judges were disciplined and
several hundred were removed from the bench.

Now, prosecutors are lawyers, but prosecutors
are different from private lawyers. Prosecutors don't
have a client. Most of the rules of professional
ethics apply to the private lawyer. We are talking
about fees, talking about clients, confidentiality,
advertising, conflicts of interest and on and on.

Most of those rules don't apply to prosecutors, so
there really is a difficulty in disciplining a
prosecutor who Ties to a judge or suborns perjury or
engages in inflammatory rhetoric or hides evidence.
These are hard cases to investigate and discipline and
the disciplinary mechanism 1is strapped in terms of
resources, expertise, all sorts of reasons and so,
given the -- given the effect -- I think a prosecutor
is more 1ike a judge. A prosecutor is considered a
quasi judicial official, a minister of justice. A
private lawyer represents a client, is not a minister
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of justice and I think a prosecutor is more like a
judge.
So why not have a statewide commission to

investigate and discipline misconduct by prosecutors
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and at least weed out those prosecutors who do abuse
their function? And there are some that do, they do it
egregiously and really, I can tell you from many cases
that I have studied, none of the cases in Brooklyn
involving -- the prosecutorial misconduct, none of the
prosecutors was ever disciplined.

There is a prosecutor in New York engaged in
six trials who was harshly rebuked by City and state
judges, never disciplined, on and on and so, a uniform
system to review claims of misconduct by prosecutors I
think is a good thing. I think it will help
prosecutors because they will know they have a clean
house and they are not being sullied and their
reputation is not being tainted by the bad prosecutors.

So right now, there 1is Tlegislation for a
prosecutor misconduct commission. Both houses have
reviewed it. It has gone out to committee. I would
just like to see this Commission say endorse the
concept of a prosecutor misconduct commission in the
same way as we have used the Judicial Conduct

Commission. I think it is a good thing. I think the
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time has come and that is all I have to say.

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you, Professor.
(Applause.)

MS. KEWALRAMANI: Thank you. I have a

Claudette Gumbs

54

Proceedings
comment and then I have a question. And the comment
is that the New York rules provide, the New York Rules
of Professional Conduct have very specific rules
regarding government Tawyers which also includes
prosecutors and I think that is Rule 2.8.

one of the suggestions that you have is to
have a commission created that would investigate
prosecutorial conduct. Are you also suggesting that
there should be a set of ethics rules, Rules of
Professional Conduct that specifically apply to
prosecutors?

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: Yes, I am. Those rules
should be and they are, codified in the American Bar
Association's standards for the prosecutor function and
these are hundreds of different subsection of standards
dealing with prosecutor ethics. I would ask that this
Commission adopt the ABA standards as its template in
doing its investigation and discipline, yes. The ABA
standards.

JUDGE COZIER: Yes, Mr. Zauderer.

MR. ZAUDERER: Professor, you have written

and spoken about this for a long time. Thank you.
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You have studied it.
The premise of your presentation is that

somehow the committees that discipline Tawyers are
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either unable or unwilling to apply appropriate
disciplinary to prosecutors, so I will give you an
opportunity beyond speculation about the reason, which
you're free to do. Do you have any evidence from your
long-time study that commissions are -- that is,
disciplinary committees are applying lesser standards?
Are there forces at work which you have been able to
identify that establish that premise?

And T will give you an opportunity to address
that because we are interested.

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: I think first of all,
from my personal experience, knowing some of the cases
that have not gotten to the disciplinary boards, I can
simply ask why. I know that some disciplinary bodies
will not look at a case unless there is a complaint and
complaints against prosecutors sometimes are not that
frequent because of the kind of consequences that might
happen.

I will say one thing. Here is my -- I --
none of the prosecutors in Brooklyn have ever been
discipTlined. I know anecdotally of the dearth of

public discipline of prosecutors in this state and
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nationally and it has been written about a lot in terms

of has there been a study. There actually has been a

study showing that the rules, the model rules don't
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provide a lot of places where the kind of misconduct
that prosecutors commit are contained in those rules.
For example, you know there 1is a rule prosecutors have
to serve justice, but that is too nebulous. we don't
want prosecutors to embarrass the profession, but that
is also nebulous.

Yes, there are rules in terms of hiding
evidence, that 1is a clear rule, prosecutors hiding
evidence but you know, when you come to think of it, it
is a very difficult task for a disciplinary body to
investigate.

First of all, do they have the expertise?

Do they have the expertise to investigate a prosecutor
who hides evidence? I can tell you that you even in
the most egregious cases, prosecutors will say it was
inadvertent, it was careless, I didn't mean it, it
certainly was not deliberate. That is what the
prosecutor said in the prosecution of the late Senator
Ted Stevens and how do you overcome that? How do you
prove a prosecutor acted culpably with a deliberate
attempt to hide --

MR. ZAUDERER: Let's say a lawyer complains.

A Tawyer tried a case against a prosecutor and thinks
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the prosecutor is hiding evidence and makes a complaint

to the disciplinary committee and the committee thinks
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it worthy of investigating.

Do the committees have access under current
rules to all of the information that they need? Can
they, for example, subpoena witnesses in the District
Attorney's office? Can they get the files? cCan they
see what was in the prosecutor's files? Can they
question their comrade in the -- or colleague in the
office next door?  You know, were you discussing this
evidence a month before the trial? Wwhat did the
prosecutor say, that we will reveal it, they weren't
going to reveal it? It is subject to privilege and all
of that but are the tools there.

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: The tools are there.
Same way you discipline any lawyer.

MR. ZAUDERER: The DA says I don't give you
the files.

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: They might plead
confidentiality, work product, a lot of reasons why
government files may be exempt from disclosure. That
would be something that would stymie a good faith
disciplinary body in seeking to conduct this
investigation, yes.

MR. ZAUDERER: So do we need to consider that
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along with appropriate procedures?

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: But 1in the same way the
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Judicial conduct Commission in doing its work is able
to question witnesses, subpoena a document, the same
rules should apply to prosecutors.

MR. ZAUDERER: Thank you.

JUDGE SKELOS: Why do you find the potential
for the conflict --if there is a conflict between let's
say the post conviction relief that a defendant may
seek and the complaint before a disciplinary or an
investigatory disciplinary body? How do you see the
-- should the complaint before the investigative body
mean finality of some post conviction relief?

PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: I would say it should.
If there is ongoing post conviction litigation, it
should await the finality of that, yes.

JUDGE COZIER; Mr. Morton.

MR. MORTON: Professor, thank you for your
testimony. If you would share with me your thoughts
on the situation where a finding of prosecutorial
misconduct has been made by a court within the context
of criminal proceeding. An Appellate Division on
appeal finds prosecutorial misconduct or -- on a 440
motion before a trial court.

would such a finding be entitled to some sort

of collateral estoppel effect before a disciplinary
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PROFESSOR GERSHMAN: No, it would not. It
would -- it may be the precursor to a disciplinary body
conducting an investigation. when they are alerted to

a judge, a court finding misconduct, I will say this:
There was a recent decision by the Court of Appeals 1in
the People against Wright Tast month where the
prosecutor Tied to the jury, said there was DNA
evidence when there wasn't. The defendant was
convicted of murder. The Court of Appeals reversed the
conviction and the prosecutor was found to have engaged
in egregious misconduct. we are saying there 1is DNA
evidence when there isn't.

How do you get around that? I will bet
anybody in this room that this prosecutor is never
disciplined -- or even though the Court of Appeals and
the Appellate Division said that the prosecutor
committed misconduct. So to me, that would alert a
disciplinary body to conduct an investigation however
Timited that investigation might be and I know that
there are private censures of prosecutors I have seen
and I have talked to some disciplinary people over the
years and the private censure, we don't know about it,
but it is there for some prosecutors. They do that.

I mean, I would hope, I would hope that the
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prosecutors' offices take the responsibility themselves
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of disciplining their own errant prosecutors, but they
do not and sadly, that is why there needs to be a
discipTinary mechanism to do what the prosecutors
themselves are not doing.

(Applause.)

JUDGE COZIER: Thank you, Professor. Thank
you.

The next witnesses are Daniel Marotta and
Allyn Crawford of the Richmond County Bar Association.

MR. MAROTTA: Good afternoon to the
Commission and judges and lawyers and members of the
public that are here on this important issue.

My name is Daniel Marotta. I am president of
the Richmond County Bar Association, an association of
over 500 attorneys. Wwith me here today is our vice
president Allyn Crawford.

MR. CRAWFORD: Good afternoon.

MR. MAROTTA: I have been an attorney for
over 20 years and for 20 years I have been reading and
researching cases in real estate, commercial Titigation
and state litigation in the areas that I practice and
it is a tough job to be an attorney, especially an
honest attorney. I volunteer my time for pro bono
efforts whenever I see a cause that is worthy and I do
it regularly.
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Strict enforcement of the disciplinary rules
and prosecution of disciplinary charges are in the best
interests of honest lawyers and protect the public.
This 1is true. The 1integrity of the profession 1is at
stake and I can't compete with Tawyers who treat escrow
accounts Tlike their own personal piggy banks. This
escrow problem that we have heard over and over again
today obviously must be addressed by this Commission.
And I do want to say however, that we need to make sure
that we have a system that is fair and balanced to
every one involved and to increase the efficiency of
this system and achieve dispositions more quickly.
Any complaints that are false or unfounded on their
face must be weeded out and discouraged from clogging
the system. There are many complaints that come 1in.
In fact, a great majority of them are simply unfounded,
some of them are just simple misunderstandings between
client and attorney. Others are more egregious.
Sometimes the complainant may not have standing, and
matrimonial cases were mentioned before. I think that
is an area where this issue is particularly important.
Sometimes you will see a husband will file a complaint
against the wife's attorney. It is conduct that could
be described as malicious. And I have been a New

Yorker my whole 1ife I don't think any one here is
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naive to think that people will not file complaints
that are not true or have allegations that are just
false. It happens all the time. It is a real
problem and a lot of these complaints that come in have
to be dealt with administratively, the attorney must
answer them and so, how do we address this? Because
for the honest Tawyer there are severe ramifications
and for all attorneys that are involved, and the severe
ramifications for a client or a complainant files a
complaint against a lawyer that is false, they have
nothing to lose. oftentimes these statements are
unsworn, they are written on a Tletter or a napkin,
even. we should require the statements that are
submitted and answers given by Tawyers must be
notarized sworn statements under penalty of perjury,
Tike this is a basic right that we should make sure is
enforced strictly.

we should also, in an effort to try to weed
out some of the unfounded complaints, have a minimum
filing fee, maybe $100 or something that would be an
exception only where the client met financial
eligibility requirements, in which case there would be
no fee or it would be waived or in cases involving
theft of escrow funds, in which case there would be no

fee. By imposing some fee, I think that a great deal
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of these complaints that seem to have no real basis
would be weeded out and you would see a huge decrease
in them automatically.

Also, sometimes as we have heard over and
over again from our members, that the complaints are
often in fact used as a bargaining strategy. Legal
fees are outstanding, they have not been paid and
suddenly, instead of a phone call, you get a
disciplinary complaint. And the appellate divisions
and departments know and sometimes recognize that the
complaint, although it is labeled as a grievance is
really a fee dispute and will refer it to our fee
arbitration panel, but there is no way of telling when
it is first filed.

For the attorney, the ramification is your
reputation is at stake and your malpractice insurance
will increase whether the complaint was false, results
in disciplinary charges, totally unfounded or filed for
some malicious purpose. Your malpractice insurance
premiums will increase. I don't see how we could
pubTish this type of defamatory charges or charges
against an attorney where there has been no discipline
or finding of misconduct.

The medical profession does the same thing.

The complaints in those proceedings are not made

Claudette Gumbs
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public, the information is not published and
republished until there is a finding of wrongdoing.

This again protects the honest attorney who
has been the subject of an unscrupulous complaint.

with respect to regional disparities that the
Commission is also looking at, and we heard the speaker
earlier this morning say that we have a judicial system
of resolving complaints among citizens and we have a
system for attorney discipline. our judicial system
is based on the fact that there are different
departments and local Titigants are entitled to have
Tocal judges hear their complaints in the county in
which they reside. This is our system.

It is not to -- to say it is a disparity is a
misnomer. Each locality will have a different set of
concerns, a different set of issues that those persons
in that Tocality know how to deal with.

JUDGE COZIER: You have approximately three
minutes left. I am not sure whether your intention is
for Mr. Crawford to speak.

MR. MAROTTA: Mr. Crawford will add a couple
of statements.

My last statement 1is that I have worked for
the Richmond County Bar Association and for a few years

now we started a volunteer Tawyers program and it is --

Claudette Gumbs
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based on examples from our sister bar associations and
we attempted to protect the public from the
unauthorized practice of law, we have provided Tegal
services for families who can't afford them and I feel
that these efforts sometimes are stymied when we are
here to discuss issues that might be perceived as
attacks on Tlawyers.

while I understand there are serious and
egregious cases, we can't let examples of bad apples be
the catalyst to restructure our entire framework that
has worked for some time and undoubtedly could use
improvement.

Thank you.

MR. CRAWFORD: Thank you. I 1in large part
would be repeating Mr. Marotta's comments if I spoke at
Tength, but the real concern of our association and of
the Tawyers that Dan and I represent is that if a
complaint immediately becomes public or goes into a
process where it is reviewed by the public, without
there being any controls on that to determine whether
there is any validity to it, to a small practitioner,
who -- the practitioners that we represent, I mean my
firm has four lawyers, Dan's firm has four or five
Tawyers and we might have two of the bigger firms in

Richmond County. These are solo practitioners and

Claudette Gumbs
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their real bread and butter in the community is their
reputation and our concern is if there is a complaint
that is published and it goes out there and is
unfounded, the Tawyer, his means of making a 1livelihood
is something that is tarnished without there being any
control on that and it is a real concern for our
membership, I think it is a concern for the bar at
Targe and I think it should be a concern for this
committee.

JUDGE COZIER; thank you.

MR. ZAUDERER: Mr. Marotta, let me give you
an opportunity to address something which is kind of at
the heart of what you're saying.

Underlying the budgetary discussion about
attorney discipline is the premise or assumption, which
is often true, that the lawyer 1is in a position of
strength vis-a-vis the client and we have to guard
against and in appropriate cases punish appropriately
and severely cases where the trust in that relationship
has been abused, but you have been practicing for 20,
more than 20 years, I have been practicing for more
than double that and in various bar posts and talking
with Tawyers in private practice including, I am sure
many on Staten Island, there is a distinction which

often goes undressed because the complaint never gets
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filed, which is unfair to the lawyer as well which is
the fee dispute that you referred to.

You know, there are many clients that are
much more powerful than the Tawyer who is representing
them and that is a fact, that people who are
well-heeled may say to a lawyer I don't want to pay the
bill and if you will insist on that, I will file a
complaint with the Disciplinary Committee and the
Tawyer faces a situation in which the Tawyer basically
has to give up, even though the work was earned and
just gives into that.

Because of the things that you suggested and
if we open up the disciplinary process fully, that
Tawyer has to contemplate does he or she that simply
because they asked for payment they will have a
disciplinary complaint against them, and all of the
public things that are -- that go along with that.

Now, I have seen many, many cases of that and
I am just wanting to bring that into the discussion so
that we look at all aspects of this.

Is that something that you have encountered
that -- as president of your association?

MR. MAROTTA: Well, we have heard this over
and over again and as I said, the disciplinary

committee will refer it to the fee arbitration panel if
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they can discern that the complaint is really about
money . of course the problem is the damage is done.
In terms of now when you renew your malpractice
insurance policy, when you come to that question has --
has there ever been a complaint filed against you, do
you have any reason why a complaint would be filed
against you any member of your firm any firm you have
been prior involved with, the questions become more
broad and you check yes, attach an explanation page and
it is simply a cost that comes to the attorney.

And for the attorney who prides himself or
herself on their reputation it is devastating, just
devastating. Especially in a community like Staten
Island where there are 500 attorneys, it is not that
many.

MR. ZAUDERER: Does the mechanism of the fee
dispute resolution preclude the complainant from making
complaint that is of record in the disciplinary
committee?

MR. CRAWFORD: No, I don't believe it does
but it provides the client with a venue in which they
can arbitrate or try to facilitate a resolution of that
claim. I think that is something -- in my
understanding there is a lot of times if a complaint

comes into the Appellate Division on an attorney and it

Claudette Gumbs

Page 67



O 00 N o u A W N =

N NN NN NN R R R R R R R R R
OO v A W N R O W 00O N OO UV MW N R,r O

NYCtranscript.txt
69
Proceedings

is reviewed by Appellate Division staff now, rather
than publish it as we think we might do, send it out to
the Tocal -- or local bar Grievance Committee and then
that grievance committee will attempt to resolve the
issue between the 1litigant and the lawyer and they are
successful whether through fee arbitration or something
else, so I think that is incredibly helpful to the bar
and to the people we serve and it avoids what we are
looking to avoid.

(Whereupon, the following was transcribed by

Senior Court Reporter Monica Horvath.)
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JUDGE COZIER: Yes?

MS. KEWALRAMANI: Mr. Marotta and Mr. Crawford,
in your view should the attorney's hearings be opened at
all and if so at what stage?

MR. MAROTTA: At the stage when there has been a
finding of misconduct against the attorney that results
in the imposition of discipline against that attorney.

MS. KEWALRAMANI: So, in other words, when the
Appellate Division imposes some form of punishment, is
that your view?

MR. MAROTTA: Yes. The same as the medical
profession.

MR. GUIDO: Thank you gentlemen, for your
testimony.

I just want to address your association's
recommendation that we impose a $100 fee upon filing a
complaint. I want to give you the opportunity to address
that because one of the things that we would do as a
body making recommendations, one of the things that any
rule making body does when they are considering changing
the rules is they have to ask themselves who benefits
from the rule change and who suffers detriment.

I would be interested from your point of view,
if they are imposing a $100 fee on complainants who s

benefitting, and who is suffering detriment, and have
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you considered the possibility that the $100 fee could
chill the filing of Tlegitimate complaints?

MR. MAROTTA: Yes, I did.

As I said, if the complaint was screened for
financial eligibility the fee could be waived.

The imposition of the fee would serve
everyone's interest. The imposition of the fee, I do not
believe would chill the Tegitimate complaints.

A legitimate serious complaint against an
attorney, I don't think would be chilled, by a
requirement that a fee of $100 be paid. A requirement of
this fee I believe benefits everyone.

I believe it benefits the attorney that s
being charged with a serious matter. I think it kind of
imposes some seriousness to the proceeding.

And I also have heard that many complainants do
not cooperate very well in the disciplinary committee,
when it comes to scheduling and rescheduling and meeting
deadlines. So I think the imposition of the fee will, if
you will, put some "skin" in the game for the
complainant.

And, again, if it is someone that can't afford
it then we can address that. And if it involves escrow
theft, this escrow theft must be dealt with strictly.

And I believe there should be an exemption for
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complaints that involve escrow complaints.

JUDGE COZzIER: Thank you very much for your
testimony.

MR. MAROTTA: Thank you.

JUDGE COZIER: Our next witness is
Robert Tembeckjian, the Administrator and Counsel to the
New York State Commission on Judicial conduct.

MR. TEMBECKJIAN: Thank you Justice Cozier and
members of the panel.

I will summarize the statement which I believe
was distributed to you yesterday and certainly answer
any --

VOICE: Please use your mic.

MR. TEMBECKJIAN: My apologies.

I will summarize the statement that I submitted
to you yesterday and obviously answer whatever questions
you might have.

According to the American Bar Association,

New York is the only state that has a multi-part
attorney disciplinary system in the country, similar to
the way we disciplined judges prior to the advent of the
Commission on Judicial Conduct in its present form back
in 1978 where there were five different entities
responsible for investigating judges.

You have heard other speakers, who have
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promoted the commission as a model for you to consider
recommending. It is the model on which the legislation
for the Commission on Prosecutorial Misconduct is based.

Let me just suggest that there are any number
of ways in which the current multi-part system is
disparate, not only in result but in rule and in effect.

In the First Department, for example, a Tlawyer
who was suspended for noncooperation, would be disbarred
after six months for not cooperating with the
proceeding. That is not so in the First and Second
Department.

In the First and Second Department, every time
an attorney re-registers, he or she, must certify to
having read and abiding by the escrow rules and those
departments can conduct random audits of attorney's
finances. Third and Fourth, not the case.

The First and Second Appellate Divisions have
adopted separate rules for courtroom demeanor for
attorneys, which the others have not.

In the Second, Third and Fourth Departments,
one can be confidentially cautioned for misconduct that
doesn't rise to the level of public discipline. In the
First Department, that is not the case.

In the Third, there 1is a very valuable Tetter

of education which the other departments do not have.
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we have heard from numerous speakers about the

disparities, in discipline that is imposed not only for
theft but for others. Frankly, it is incomprehensible,
to me that an attorney who is advertently, stealing
funds of a client should not be disbarred. It seems to
me it should be automatic.

In the 35 years that the Commission on Judicial
Conduct has been investigating judges for financial
related misconduct, there has never been an instant --
or, I should put it differently, any judge who has been
found advertently purposely to have misappropriated,
public funds has been removed or has resigned from
office in a public fashion. It seems to me that
underscoring, and enhancing, public confidences in the
Tegal profession and judiciary, would require no less.

The disparate system that we have in the
various departments, might very well have explanations
and four different traditions, that led to the
disparities, in the way the rules require that a
grievance committee process complaints and the
dispositions that are ultimately imposed.

But while there may be explanations, there
doesn't seem to me to be any discernable rationale for a
four-part system, but the solutions, I believe, are

relatively simple, although, they might require some
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For example, you have got eight differe